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Viewing cable 06TOKYO6912, DAS JOHN,S MEETING WITH DDG KITERA ON BURMA AND
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C O N F I D E N T I A L SECTION 01 OF 02 TOKYO 0069 12 
 
SIPDIS 
 
SIPDIS 
 
E.O. 12958: DECL: 12/05/2016 
TAGS: PREL UNSC PHUM BM TT JA
SUBJECT: DAS JOHN,S MEETING WITH DDG KITERA ON BURM A AND 
EAST TIMOR 
 
 
Classified By: Ambassador J. Thomas Schieffer for r easons 1.4 (b), and 
(d). 
 
¶1.  (C) Summary:  DAS Eric John on December 4 under scored the 
importance of passing a non-punitive UN Security Co uncil 
resolution on Burma as a starting point for increas ed 
diplomatic pressure on the regime.  Deputy Director  General 
Kitera responded that Japan would prefer a Presiden tial 
Statement, noting that the international community must be 
patient with Burma and not push the military regime  closer to 
China.  Japan views ASEAN support as key to a succe ssful 
Burma policy, explained MOFA officials.  DAS John s tressed 
that a non-punitive resolution provided the most ef fective 
diplomatic platform for the international community  to use to 
affect change in Rangoon.  On East Timor, DAS John and DDG 
Kitera agreed that Japan and the United States shar e concerns 
about the deteriorating situation, and will intensi fy efforts 
to promote reconciliation among the government's fa ctions. 
End Summary. 
 
¶2.  (C) Deputy Assistant Secretary for East Asia an d Pacific 
Affairs Eric John met with Deputy Director General of Foreign 
Policy and Ambassador in Charge of UN Affairs Masat o Kitera 
and other Japanese officials at the Ministry of For eign 
Affairs December 4 to discuss policies on Burma and  East 
Timor.  DAS John observed that Foreign Minister Tar o Aso's 
November 30 speech on the "Arc of Freedom" was an e xample of 
the "common platform" upon which the United States and Japan 
base their foreign policy.  The challenge both coun tries now 
face is to operationalize this shared philosophical  approach. 
 FM Aso's speech demonstrated Japan's efforts to br oaden the 
horizon of its diplomacy, replied Kitera, saying th at Japan 
seeks to create new approaches to contact "bad coun tries." 
 
Japan dragging its feet on a resolution 
--------------------------------------- 
¶3.  (C) Turning to Burma, DAS John told DDG Kitera that the 
international community must focus on delivering a unified 
message to the military regime.  The United States is working 
with China, Japan, Korea and the countries of ASEAN  to build 
a cooperative approach to Burma.  To create change in Burma, 
stakeholder countries must develop a common message  calling 
for the release of political prisoners including Au ng San Suu 
Kyi, greater access for the United Nations and NGOs , and 
genuine political dialogue with all the parties, in cluding 
the National League for Democracy. 
 
¶4.  (C) The most effective way to promote positive change in 
Burma is for Japan and other nations with significa nt 
interests in Burma to take a common message the Bur mese 
regime, DAS John stated.  The best way to deliver t his common 
message is by passing the U.S.-proposed UN Security  Council 
resolution, DAS John stated.  This non-punitive res olution 
would serve as a starting point for increased diplo matic 
pressure on the regime. 
 
¶5.  (C) The international community must be patient  with 
Burma, replied DDG Kitera, describing his long hist ory of 
working with the regime to explain why he is "so so ft on 
Burma."  In a recent meeting in Tokyo with UN Under secretary 
General for Political Affairs Ibrahim Gambari, DDG Kitera 
told him that any progressive movement, however sma ll, must 
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be put into context for the international community .  After 
20 years, the Burmese notion of time is different f rom that 
of the rest of the world, he said.  A softer approa ch is a 
better approach, claimed DDG Kitera, suggesting tha t Japanese 
aid to Burma in 1995 might have played a role in th e release 
of Aung San Suu Kyi that year. 
 
¶6.  (C) Japan attaches great importance to Gambari' s access 
to the regime, DDG Kitera continued, pointing out t hat during 
Gambari's recent visit to Burma, the Special Envoy was able 
to meet with both Aung San Suu Kyi and Senior Gener al Than 
Shwe.  In order to preserve this "precious window" to Burma, 
any action by the international community should, f irst and 
foremost, be unanimous.  Noting that Burma was "fur ious" with 
Japan after it concurred with the decision to put B urma on 
the UNSC's agenda, DDG Kitera told DAS John that Ja pan would 
prefer a Presidential Statement from the Security C ouncil 
rather than a resolution.   Whatever action the int ernational 
community decides to take, Japan wants it to happen  in late 
December so it doesn't sideline the East Asia Summi t or other 
earlier regional meetings. 
 
¶7.  (C) A Presidential Statement would be a retreat  at this 
point, DAS John rejoined.  The resolution is key to  "opening 
a door" for the regime to understand how to reform.   The 
United States already has established broad interna tional 
support for the resolution, which highlights the va lue of 
Burmese cooperation with the United Nations.  The U nited 
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States anticipates a vote on the resolution in the near 
future.  When the resolution passes, all countries must 
"redouble diplomatic efforts," said DAS John, and u se the 
resolution as a platform to engage Burma and create  change. 
 
Japan concerned about China 
--------------------------- 
¶8.  (C) It is Japan's "profound sadness" that Burma  is moving 
closer to China, said DDG Kitera.  Japan was Burma' s closest 
friend 20 years ago, but now China's broad financia l and 
political support combined with a lack of "rigorous  
criticism" of the military regime has led the junta  to place 
relations with China above those with Japan.  All t his 
underscores the need for China to participate in th e 
international consensus.  China listens to the Unit ed States 
more than to Japan, DDG Kitera asserted, so the Uni ted States 
must play a lead role in convincing China to suppor t the 
international community's approach to Burma. 
 
¶9.  (C) Burma thinks it can depend on China even if  it is 
isolated from the rest of the world, elaborated MOF A First 
Southeast Asia Division Director Hideaki Mizukoshi.   "Burma 
has an open door only for China," added Senior Fore ign Policy 
Coordinator Ichiro Maruyama, adding his skepticism that China 
was interested in promoting human rights or democra cy in 
Burma.  Mizukoshi requested that the United States inform 
Japan of the China's response to U.S.  requests for  China's 
support in the UNSC. 
 
¶10.  (C) Japan sees ASEAN as key to engaging the ju nta, 
Mizukoshi continued.  Burma is playing China, India , and the 
countries of ASEAN off against each other.  ASEAN s upport is 
essential to the success of Burma policy.  Japan wi ll be 
watching for statements on Burma from member countr ies at the 
December ASEAN Business and Investment Summit, and would use 
its bilateral meetings with Burma at the summit to pressure 
the regime to demonstrate positive change, said Miz ukoshi. 
 
¶11.  (C) The fact that China allowed Burma to be pl aced on 
the UNSC agenda is a sign of China's reluctance to be seen as 
obstructionist by the international community, repl ied DAS 
John.  The USG has expended significant effort over  the past 
year to convince China of the importance of pushing  for 
change in Burma, including the necessity of a UNSCR .  The 
United States also has been talking to the Philippi nes, 
Malaysia, Thailand, Vietnam and the other ASEAN cou ntries to 
develop a common approach on Burma.  As internation al 
momentum builds towards a resolution, China will no t want to 
compromise its international image with a veto, DAS  John 
remarked. 
 
Than Shwe still in command, says Japan 
-------------------------------------- 
¶12.  (C) Hopes that Than Shwe is becoming isolated within the 
SPDC are "wishful thinking," said Maruyama, discoun ting 
rumors that Maung Aye may be becoming disaffected f rom his 
boss.  Maung Aye's quick rise to power was only wit h the 
consent of Than Shwe, and his fall from power could  be just 
as quick.  The difficulty in accessing Than Shwe sh ould not 
be misconstrued as increased isolation, and in fact  shows the 
importance of keeping the door open for Gambari.  T hat is why 
UN action must "not be overly aggressive," said Mar uyama. 
 
Japan and the United States must cooperate on East Timor 
--------------------------------------------- ----- ------ 
¶13.  (C) Turning to the situation in East Timor, DA S John 
noted that fighting among factions has gotten worse , and is 
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crippling civil society.  The major problem is not outside 
influences, or a lack of international support, but  rather 
the unwillingness of factions within the government  to 
compromise.  This sends a bad signal to all of soci ety and 
manifests itself most disturbingly in the existence  of 
violent gangs terrorizing the streets.  DAS John as ked for 
Japan's help in pressuring the East Timor governmen t's 
factions to reconcile. The United States also wants  Japan to 
support the leading role of Australian forces maint aining 
peace in East Timor. 
 
¶14.  (C) Japan and the United States must share mor e 
information about East Timor, agreed DDG Kitera.   Portugal's 
influence there is doing more harm than good, and J apan 
agrees with the United States that the internationa l 
community "must be vigorous" in promoting reconcili ation. 
Japan will support the "Green Hat" option for an 
Australian-led international peacekeeping force, an d will 
inform the Department when Japanese officials respo nsible for 
East Timor issues travel to Washington. 
 
¶15.  (U) EAP DAS John has cleared this message. 
SCHIEFFER
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